
From: Craig Rogers <craiger522@gmail.com> 
Subject: 210 PCH - 5/21 Hearing 
Date: May 20, 2024 at 6:04:56 PM PDT 
To: Commissioner Peter Hoffman <phoffman@hermosabeach.gov>, Commissioner Marie Rice 
<mrice@hermosabeach.gov>, Commissioner David Pedersen <dpedersen@hermosabeach.gov>, 
khirsh@hermosabeach.gov, Commissioner Stephen Izant <sizant@hermosabeach.gov> 
 
Hello, 
 
My opposition letter is attached.  
 
Thank you! 
Craig Rogers 
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Honorable Commissioners, 
 
RE: 210 PCH 
 
 
As stated on page 11 of the traffic study it assumed a drop off time of 5 min. “based on a 
turnover rate of 5 minutes per vehicle per space and assuming a uniform arrival pattern.” 
 
To test this theoretical traffic projection against real-world data, on Friday 5/17, I monitored 
and logged the drop-offs from 6:45am – 8:32am at a similar daycare facility at Children's 
Journey Learning Center located at 332 S Pacific Coast Hwy, Redondo Beach.  
 
During the period of 7:53am – 8:32am (39 minutes), there were a total of 55 vehicles dropping 
off children. Of these drop-offs, 14 took 10-14 minutes, and 20 took 9 minutes or more. I 
believe this is because of the required sign-in process.  
 
Also, those who took longer probably had brief conversations with staff about their child’s 
needs or behavior, or with other parents they know. (Some of these parent-parent 
conversations occurred in the parking lot).  
 
Also, many younger children have trouble with the drop off process. Here’s what many 
experts have to say: 

 
 
At the peak time (7:53am – 8:32am), the number of parent cars in the parking lot ranged from 
9 to 14 cars. Similarly, the departures happened in clusters. This significantly exceeds the 
estimates put forth in the applicant’s report. 
 
This traffic volume would be disastrous for the 2nd Street residents AND the daycare 
customers, and would present a serious problem for emergency vehicles trying to travel east 
on 2nd St. from PCH.  
 
Also, this congestion will impede cars traveling north on PCH from turning right on 2nd St, 
thereby blocking the right lane of northbound traffic on PCH. 
 



To add to the congestion, there is No Right Turn on Red at the signal going west from 2nd 
turning on to PCH, which stops all flow until the light changes.   
 
Also, the proposed “Keep Clear” road paint will make those traveling west on 2nd wait to 
enter the lot and just allow those from PCH traveling east on 2nd to get in, once they 
finally get into the mouth of 2nd.  
 
When the light does change, there is only 17 seconds to turn left and there is generally 
always a pedestrian in the sidewalk that you must wait for, which takes up a lot of that 
17 seconds.   
 
These concerns were also raised by Public Works, forcing a new traffic study. 
 
There are still areas of the site that have not been tested and remediated, so this plan is 
not CEQA exempt and a CEQA study must occur. 
 
The environmental work/report was done for a prior owner, so there is no warranty now per 
the report, for the applicant to make representation to the planning commission or to 
parents and the city, and the applicant would be subject to liability from the parents: 
 

 
 
This is just some of what was found at the site in the environmental report, including high 
levels of lead and cadmium: 
 

 



Additionally, no sampling was done 
where a lot of work occurred on 
cars/painting in the back garages, 
nor in the area where the playground 
is planned. You can see in the image 
to the left there were multiple outdoor 
work areas and painting booths where 
the soil was not tested for 
environmental hazards and 
contaminants, 
 
From the report, they only sampled 
and remediated where the green 
boxes are.  The red circles are where 
they temporarily laid the contaminated 
soil.   In the proposed play yard, 

you can see where there were many car paint booths in the past.   
 
 

The discolored area in the pic above left is of a prior paint booth area, and in the pic to the top 
right is where the proposed sandbox will be located in the same spot. The pic in the top left 
still looks to have dried chemicals on the cement.  



 
There are numerous cracks in the 
cement and a drain in the pic to the left 
where outdoor autobody and painting 
work occurred over several decades.   
 
They sampled the tank and drain for 
chemical on the other side of the lot, 
but not this drain.   

 
Hazardous chemicals and 
solvents would have leached into 
the soil through this drain and 
cracks where they want to 
excavate and plant grass and a 
large tree, which will aerosolize 
these chemicals, and leave them 
in the soil.   
 
 
 
 
 

The small square in this 
pic appears to be an 
area where soil was 
tested on the front of 
the lot, but not called 
out in the Summary of 
Remedial Excavation 
and Confirmation 
Sampling. 
 

 
 



These are chemical 
containers that seem to 
have dried chemicals on 
the concrete that is 
currently in the proposed 
play yard.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Below is an excerpt from the 210 PCH Master File from a prior hearing for the site. 

 

 
 
Some of the chemicals found and listed in the environment report produced by the applicant 
are carcinogenic/harmful to humans, especially infants/children, and some of them 
were double the legal limit:  
 

 



 

 

 
 
Considering there has been no sampling at any of the garages, paint booths or work lot, 
this plan requires a CEQA study and would not be safe for infants and children.   
 
This CUP should be denied, 
Craig Rogers  
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